
sou’wester • december 2017 • page 1

Christmas Party ................................ December 17
Happy Hours ........................ December 15, 22, 29
Boxing Day Race ............................. December 20
Happy Hours .............................. January 5, 12, 26
Football Fiesta Brunch ......................... January 14
Membership Meeting ............................ January 10
Junior Fall Invitational .....................January 20-21
Full ABYC Calendar

December 2017 Official Publication of

Alamitos Bay Yacht Club
Volume 90 • Number 12

Manager’s Corner ............................................. 2
Commodore’s Compass .................................... 2
Vice Verses ....................................................... 2
Rear View .......................................................... 2
Fleet Captain’s Log ........................................... 3
Membership Report ........................................... 4
Junior Perspetive .............................................. 4
Rules Quiz ................................................. 5 & 10
Dinner by the Bay ...................................... 5 & 12
Bruce Golison/Margaret Caddle .................. 6 & 7
Bell Ringer/Burgee Awards ............................ 8-9
Hails From the Fleets ................................. 10-11

s as as as as a vvvvv e  t h e  d ae  t h e  d ae  t h e  d ae  t h e  d ae  t h e  d a t et et et et e

i n s i d ei n s i d ei n s i d ei n s i d ei n s i d e

dinnerturkey day

The annual ABYC Turkey Day Dinner was a tad different this year.  Being that the
Upper Deck seats less than 200, large events either require two seating’s or re-
setting of tables as people eat and leave. Typically, the hungry Turkey

Day Regatta sailors just eat and run. This makes re-setting tables an effective way to
handle a big crowd.  But, this year nobody ate and ran.  It may have been because of
how cozy the Upper Deck was with the fireplace lit and tables decorated with festive fall
flowers, gourds and pumpkins.  But, it was probably mainly due to a really scrumptious
and beautifully presented traditional Thanksgiving Dinner prepared by Teak Catering.
Of course, being served by Commodore Brown and present and past Officers Dave
Schack, Steve Mueller, Chuck Clay and Dave Crockett was a rather nice touch too.  And
then there were the helpers who decorated, set the tables, re-set the tables, bused
tables and cut a heck of a lot of delicious apple and pumpkin pies, and spooned out
really exceptional peach cobbler… without the volunteer efforts of Lori Van Skyhock,
Janet Lincoln, Candace  Fisher, Diana Sanchez, Carla Higbee, Alan Cunningham, Trish
Clay, Eileen Haubl, Karen Zieba, and Sam and Dana Bell events like this just won’t be
possible.  So, thanks to all of you for your help!!!

Dana Bell

Dna Bell photos

https://abyc.org/calendar
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versesvice

Thank you to all of those who volunteered for Turkey Day 2017. The regatta and dinner were a
huge success. I received a lot of compliments about what a great job we all did.

I am truly thankful for all of our great volunteers. 
David Schack

manager’scorner

Well folks, the Holiday season is here, and I’m going to keep it short and sweet this
    month. If you haven’t made your reservation for the Club’s annual Christmas Party,
   please be sure to do so soon! Our traditional, family-friendly party has something for

everyone: crafts and photos with Santa for the little ones, a candy station for kids of all ages,
open bar serving all of your holiday favorites, and a bountiful dinner followed by a Christmas
carol sing-a-long with our own Ukulele elves. It’s sure to be fun for all, so please make your
reservation today!

Since this is my last article of the year, I’d like to take this time to wish everyone at ABYC
a very merry Christmas, and a happy and healthy New Year! Here we come 2018!

Tori

compasscommodore’s

The holiday season is now upon us.  ABYC just held its annual Thanksgiving Day
Regatta.  Thanks to the efforts of about 60 volunteers we hosted another amazing
regatta.  We were blessed by two days for almost perfect sailing weather.  From what I

heard the sailors really enjoyed themselves.  I had several sailors and parents personally thank
me for event.  However, the credit really goes to the whole club!

Soon many of us will be celebrating either Christmas, Hanukkah, or another religious
holiday.  We spend time with family, reconnect with friends or volunteer to help those less fortunate.
For me this is what is best about the holidays.  If time permits please try to find a few minutes to
spend with your ABYC family.  The club offers three great opportunities between now and the

end of the year; Christmas Tree Trimming on December 1st, the ABYC Christmas Party on December 17th, and Boxing Day
on December 30th.  Just a quick plug for Boxing Day.  It is the perfect opportunity to get a head start on your New Year’s
Resolution of “doing more sailing next year.”

I look forward to seeing many of you around the club during the holidays.  If you decide to spend your time off with
non-sailing friends or family instead, I understand.  Just make sure you spend this precious time well!

Kevin Brown

viewrear

Wow, What a great Turkey Day Regatta.  Again, ABYC at its best.  First, I would like to
thank my Co-Chair David Schack for the outstanding effort me put into this event.
Second, I would like to thank all the volunteers who make events like this possible.

Thank you all.  By the numbers, we had 189 sailors at the event and served 285 dinners.  I hope
you enjoyed the dinner as much as I did.   A special thank you to Dana Bell and SAC for making
the dining room look so nice.

Coming up please make your calendars for the ABYC Christmas party on December
17th.  It is going to be a fun night with a very special guest.  Hope to see you then.

Thank you again for your support.
Stephen Mueller
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logfleet captain’s

Hope the Holidays are incredible for everyone!
There are some things planned for next year (2018) which are I have been asked about

  and should help us feel better about running regattas and getting volunteers.
The newer boats of interest to the younger generation are getting to a performance level

which are starting to require our close attention.  Sue and Dave Crockett have stepped up on the
safety front and will be the lead in starting a program for the club.  They have already appealed
to some, with expertise, for helping out.  If you think you can help with the program please contact
them to see where you can fit in. We have already taken the first step in the right direction, with
a mandatory meeting of all coaches and regatta personnel, the first day of each regatta, before

we get on the water.
To continue the great sailing status we hold, there will be offerings of on the water training programs. Having

mentioned to members about Whaler handling and Regatta assisting program, there are many interested parties, just need
to find the weekends available for these. Training will help us get more qualified people out on the water making sure we
remain at the forefront of Yacht Clubs that run great regattas for participants.  Sailors, on numerous occasions, mentioned
how enjoyable it is to sail out of our club because of the expertise of ABYC race committees.  Let us keep up the tradition
by making sure we have talent in the pipeline we can draw from.

Dan DeLave

Rates:
$50/3 months

$125/year
Billed directly to your club account

Contact the club secretary at
abyc.secretary@gmail.com for

non-member rates

Submit your business card, 3.5” x 2” .jpg, .tif,
.png or .jpg file to the club secretary at

abyc.secretary@gmail.com or the Sou’wester
editor at sharonpea@aol.com

Instructions for Member Ads page
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reportmembership

First we’d like to officially welcome our latest burgee recipients Mike Corzine and Chris Cunningham who were presented
their burgees at the November membership meeting by their sponsors Jim Lincoln and Dominic Meo respectively.
The stories offered up by the sponsors during the presentation are always fun and interesting. We also want to

present to you these candidates approved for membership this month. I’m certain they will be great additions to the
membership.

Approved for Membership Type Member Sponsor___
Anne and Andre Ritter Regular Jen Christopher
Steven and Lisa Mee Regular Kevin Brown
Mike Guthrie and Elana Craemer Regular James Baurly
Yuichi Hatori Regular Dan Milefchik
Max Mayol Junior Pete Melvin
There were also three Juniors who transitioned to Yachting status.  They are: Sean Leddy, Wells Drayton, and John

Horton.
Overall there seems to be an upswing in membership interest which we will work hard to convert into new members.

However, we all must do what we can to promote from within as well.  With so many social and racing opportunities to be
enjoyed, we can all do our part to spread the word about our wonderful facility to both fellow members who perhaps aren’t
as active, friends, and to prospective members.  Sometimes it just takes a trip down to the club to be reminded of the truly
amazing place we have and people who are the heart of it all.

Looking forward a bit, we have the new member appreciation party August 11th which will be a great opportunity to
meet new members, as well as plenty of other social activities all of which we encourage everyone to make it down for.
There is also a lot of work going into an adult learn-to-sail program that promises to bring another dimension to the diversity
of the club.  In particular, I believe this program will bring an entirely new perspective to membership and participation.

As always, please feel free to contact me with any prospective members, or for any membership questions or
concerns.

Hope to see all of you around the club and on the water!
Mike Shea, Membership Director
mikesheaphoto@gmail.com, (562) 900-0234

Halloween Regatta 2017
Light.  Choppy.  Weather that I hate the most.  It’s light so you don’t go fast and the chop also slows you down
which makes it SO FRUSTRATING.  So anyway, the first got confused because everyone thought they were going

to the far mark and we were supposed to be going to the close mark.  The second race the wind dropped and we went
slower than usual.  The third race the wind picked up a little bit and we went a bit faster.  Fourth race wind picked up more
and we were going fast.  After the fourth race Tate and I requested that we do another race and the race committee allowed
it. That race the wind picked up more and we were going really fast. The first few races were bad and the last few were good
in my opinion. Overall the regatta was pretty decent.

Nicholas Mueller

Mike Corzine receives his burgee from Jim Lincoln Chris Cunningham receives his burgee from Dominic Meo

 perspectivejunior
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Answer on page 10

 rules quiz #36racing

Yellow on starboard tack and Blue on port
tack are both close-hauled course. Blue
is crossing Yellow. At position 2,

when the boats are less than two boat lengths
apart, the wind shifts to the right. Yellow is lifted
and Blue is headed.

Blue is no longer able to keep-clear and
contact occurs that does not cause damage or
injury.

How should the protest committee rule?

Lori Va Skyhock photos
by the baydinner

The art of sailing and the art of winemaking actually
have a lot in common.  Like winemaking, sailing
is fun, adventuresome and romantic.  Like sailing,

the art of winemaking demands the skill, discipline and
determination of a group of people committed to the
same goal.

Mr. Joe Czesnakowicz, representative of Dry
Creek Vineyard (the official wine for sailors, which also
features a sailboat on the label), explained the vineyard’s
history with the sport of sailing, and navigated us through
six tastings that accompanied ABYC’s Dinner by the Bay
on Saturday, November 11.  In 1977, the winery founder
sponsored the first sailing team at Sonoma State
University, and in 1982 the winery released its first wine
with a sailboat on the label.  In 1986, the winery
sponsored the Tall Ship Californian and its Sea Cadet
program, and from 1990-2005, Dry Creek Vineyard was
the official sponsor of the Bitter End Pro-Am Regatta in
the British Virgin Islands.  In 2003, the vineyard was the official partner for Rolex Yachtsman of the Year, and from 2002-
2009, the winery formed an official partnership with US SAILING, the national governing body of the sport.  In 2013, Dry
Creek Vineyard became the official supplier of Artemis Racing-Challenger 34th  America’s Cup.

Now, for the mouth-watering details.  Accompanied by a three-piece jazz ensemble, the first course featured a
salad of herbs, baby greens, shaved ham and parmesan with aged balsamic vinaigrette and Ravioli de champignons de
bois-wasabi mashed potatoes, accompanied by a 2016 Dry Chenin Blanc - Clarksburg.  The second course featured
Chilean Seabass, kaffir lime beurre blanc, basil leave chiffonade, and tomato confit with bay shrimp, accompanied by a
2015 “Estate Block 10” Chardonnay – Russian River Valley.  After cleansing the palette with Lychee sorbet, the third course
featured Filet Mignon au pauvre, accompanied by a 2013 “The Mariner” Meritage – Dry Creek Valley.  The Epilogue was a
Tarte Tartin, cinnamon sorbet with a 2014 Old Vine Zinfandel – Dry Creek Valley.

A toast to Steve Mueller for orchestrating this sold-out event.  And a toast to all the volunteers who helped with the
decorating and set-up for this fabulous event, including Dana Bell, Lori Van Skyhock, Trish Clay, Jared Shoultz, Carla
Higbee and Janet Lincoln.  Any time I see a Dry Creek label on a restaurant’s wine list, I will choose it, both because I
know it will be a great wine, and because of Dry Creek’s investment and commitment to the sport of sailing.

Lori VanSkyhock
...continued page 12
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golisonbruce

BRUCE GOLISON DRIVEN TO BE THE BEST SKIPPER IN THE WORLD
Bruce Golison, member of Alamitos Bay Yacht Club for about 40 years, has a passion for competitive sailing and
a strong desire to be the best in the world.
He just recently returned from the J/70 North American Championship on the East Coast, happy to have placed in

the top three after having only raced in the class for less than two years.
“I love sailing in very competitive classes. That’s why we are in the J/70 class,” Golison told The Log. “Right now,

it’s a big class and a big fleet.”
Bruce Golison skippered his boat, Midlife Crisis, along with crewmembers Peter Kinney, Erik Shampain and Steve

Hunt; they placed third among a fleet of 53.
He has sailed into first

place at other East Coast and
West Coast competitions.

Golison was the winning
skipper in his class in the NOOD
Regatta in Annapolis, Maryland
earlier this year and overall in San
Diego last year.

He qualified for the 2016
NOOD Championship Regatta in
the British Virgin Islands, but said
he was not able to compete due
to scheduling conflicts.

“Probably the two things
that drive me are I’ve never gone
to the Olympics, and I’ve never
won a World Championship,”
Golison stated. “I’ll never go to the
Olympics, but the World Championship is still high on my bucket list.”

Golison said he was born into sailing and started at a young age with Sabots.
“My father had a very strong passion for sailing,” Golison said. “He was the one person who gave me the love of

sailing and the love of the sea.”
His first sailing lessons were with Seal Beach Yacht Club. He then became a member of Leeway Sailing Club in

Long Beach at the age of nine.
“Leeway Sailing Club was probably one of the biggest sailing [clubs] in the country. They had a membership of

about 1,200 kids every year. That was a great place to learn to sail and race,” Golison stated.
Golison said he always wanted to be out on the water sailing and racing as a kid.
“I’d just take my Sabot out and race even by myself. I’d just go out and pretend I was racing,” Golison relayed. “I

never got tired of it.”
Golison credits not only his father for where he is in his sailing career today but also his bosses at North Sails, who,

he said, were all Olympic medalists as well as businessmen at the time.
He worked for North Sails San Diego as a senior in high school and throughout college, where his senior management

team of Dick Deaver, Lowell North, John Marshall and Peter Barrett encouraged him to do well in school and pursue top
grades in his education.

“I had to show them my grades more than I ever did to my parents,” Golison said.
Golison shared an amusing story about sailing in a regatta with one of his bosses from North Sails.
“We literally sailed between a tugboat coming out of San Diego [and] two fully loaded barges,” Golison stated. “The

tugboat slammed into reverse and dropped the cables, and we sailed on through. That was probably the craziest and
stupidest thing I’ve ever done.

“At 22, you do what your bosses tell you to do,” Golison added.
Today, Golison keeps his J/70 on the East Coast to race and has his Lido in Long Beach for local competitions.
His wife came up with the name of their boat, Midlife Crisis.
People are beginning to tell him the name is no longer appropriate as the years go by, but Golison just responds by

saying “I’m still in my midlife crisis.”
He and his wife laugh about the name when Golison says the money and time is better spent on the boat than a red

Ferrari or a girlfriend.
Golison expressed his appreciation for having a partner in life, his wife of 35 years, who enjoys traveling for the

sport of sailing.
...continued next page
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Golison may be taking a break but not for long. He has a full schedule ahead of him as he plans to sail the Lido in
Long Beach for the next couple months before more practices and competitions in the J/70 class.

“Our J/70 program starts ramping up in February,” Golison mentioned. “We are going to work hard towards the
World Championships in September in Marblehead, Massachusetts.”

He plans to charter a J/70 boat for Long Beach Race Week as part of his training for the World Championships next
year.

He is motivated to keep competing at the age of 61, but admits he is worried.
“You just never realize or know how long you can stay competitive,” Golison confessed.
Golison said he was having a conversation with another sailor at the North American competition. They were

discussing how long they have been competing. Golison told the other sailor he won his first trophy at a regatta in 1967,
when the guy looked at him and said, “I wasn’t born until 1989.”

Golison, still obviously determined and motivated, said sailing is what keeps him young.
By Nina K. Jussila from The Log, photo courtesy of Bruce Golison

...from page 6bruce golisonm o r e

SCYA HONORS MARGARET CADDLE WITH BLOOM AWARD
The Southern California Yachting Association’s Mort Bloom Award has been
awarded to Margaret Caddle. This is an annual award presented to judges, umpires

and race officers for outstanding service to the sport of sailing.
Margaret began sailing and racing dinghies and keelboats as both skipper and

crew in the late 1930s. She became interested in the rules governing the racing, and
started serving as a judge on protest committees in 1988. She was appointed a judge by
USYRU in 1991 and appointed to Senior Judge when first issued in 1994.

She also became involved in umpiring; having umpired many regattas starting in
the mid 1990s. She was appointed a US Sailing Umpire in 1998 to become the first female
certified umpire on the west coast and held that distinction for many years. She served
twenty years as Chief Judge at ABYC (2 years as co-chief), and she was the Area J
representative for U.S. Women’s Championship for several years

SCYA has recognized her many years of distinguished service in the past by
awarding her the Peggy Slater Memorial Trophy and now the Mort Bloom Award. This
award will be presented at the annual installation dinner on January 13, 2018 at Del Rey
YC.

The Southern California Yachting Association represents 88 yachts clubs. Past winners have included 2016 Kim
Kymlicka DWYC, 2017 Don Becker BYC, 2014 Jim Mahafy BYC, 2013 Mark Townsend ABYC and 2012 Kirk Brown LBYC.

Ron Wood

caddlemargaret

Alamitos Bay Sailing Foundation is registered on
AmazonSmile. If you want Amazon to donate to
Alamitos Bay Sailing Foundation, start each shopping
session at the URL http://smile.amazon.com, and
Amazon will donate 0.5% of the price of your eligible
purchases. You do not need to set up a new account
or login. Please see http://smile.amazon.com/
about for program details and how to always start with
a smile.

smileamazon
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awards2017 bell ringer

Name Regatta, Event or Award
Mike Baumann .................................................. Inside PRO Turkey Day
Steve Kuritz ....................................................... Outside PRO Turkey Day
.......................................................................... RMC Club Championship
.......................................................................... PRO Ladies Day Regatta

Martyn Bookwalter ............................................. Outside PRO Turkey Day
.......................................................................... PRO Memorial Day Regatta
.......................................................................... Bay Marks Maintenance

Robin Townsend ................................................ Head Organizer Turkey Day Dinner
.......................................................................... PRO Men’s Day

Mark Townsend ................................................. Chair and PRO for Boxing Day
.......................................................................... RMC 29er Worlds

Cindy Heavrin .................................................... SCWSA “Most Improved Sailor”
.......................................................................... Co-Chair Ladies Day Regatta

Tracy Conn ........................................................ BOD Pictures
.......................................................................... Christmas Pictures with Santa

Dana Bell ........................................................... ABYC Christmas Party
.......................................................................... Big Bang on the Bay
.......................................................................... Easter Brunch
.......................................................................... Mothers Day Brunch
.......................................................................... 29er Worlds and Nationals

Karen Ferron ..................................................... ABYC Christmas Tree Trimming
.......................................................................... ABYC Christmas Party

Carla Higbee ..................................................... ABYC Christmas Tree Trimming
Stacy Massey .................................................... Weekly Reader
.......................................................................... ABYC Website

Bob Anderson .................................................... Patience Committee
.......................................................................... PRO Manning Regatta

Chris Peoples .................................................... Patience Committee
Dave Kofahl ....................................................... Patience Committee
Carol Kofahl ....................................................... ABYC Perpetual Trophys
Kathy Weishampel ............................................ Club Flyers
.......................................................................... Co-Chair Ladies Day Regatta

Mark & Robin Townsend.................................... Long Beach Race Week
Steve & Jennifer Kuritz ...................................... Long Beach Race Week
Dave Myers ....................................................... Long Beach Race Week
Jon Robinson .................................................... 29er Nationals Chair
Ed Spotsky ........................................................ 29er Worlds Chair
Eileen Haubel .................................................... Chair F-18 Nationals
Janet Lincoln ..................................................... Commodores Appreciation
Anne Costello-Kimball ....................................... 29er Worlds and Nationals
Scott Atwood ..................................................... Summerhawk - Committee Boat
Pat Bixby ........................................................... 29er Worlds MArk Boat
Bob Anderson / ABYC Board of Directors ......... Requested by Carol Kofahl for the Charity Regatta
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awards2017 burgee
Name Event
Bob Anderson .............................................. Catalina Island Series ORCA 1st overall
Bobby Little..................................................Alamitos Bay Fleet Champs (sabot)
.................................................................... Manning
.................................................................... Memorial Day

Bruce Golison .............................................. J70 Annapolis NOOD
.................................................................... J70 Cleveland Race Week
.................................................................... Lido Fleet 6 Championship
.................................................................... Memorial Day

Mark Golison ............................................... DragonFlite 95 National Champion
Cameron Farmer .........................................Beach to Bay 2017 Opti Green
Chris Raab ..................................................ABYC Championship
.................................................................... Lido 14 National Champion

Chuck Clay ..................................................Cal 20 Fleet Champion
Cindy Heaverin ............................................ Fourth of July
.................................................................... Lido 14 Nationals-1st Silver Fleet

Cole Price ....................................................Catalina Island Series PHRF C 1st
Dan Milefchik ............................................... Transpac 1st in Class (crew)
Ed Kimball ................................................... Lido 14 Fleet 6 Championships - B fleet
Anne Costello-Kimball ................................. Lido 14 Fleet 6 Championships - B fleet
Fred Stevens (Crew) ................................... Fourth of July
Freddie Stevens .......................................... Fourth of July
Helen Burdett (Crew)................................... Fourth of July
Howard Hamlin ............................................ 505 Nationals
Isaac Stone .................................................Manning
Jay Gollson.................................................. 2017 Viper PCCS
.................................................................... Boxing Day

Jennifer Kuritz ............................................. Cal 20 Class Championship-top Woman
.................................................................... Holiday Series Daily Firsts

Joseph Hou ................................................. Laser PCCs
.................................................................... Mid Winters East
.................................................................... US Youth Champs

Kathy Reed..................................................Fourth of July
.................................................................... Lido 14 Nationals-1st Silver Fleet

Keith Ives ....................................................Cal 20 Class Championship
Kevin Thomas ............................................. Lido 14- Midwinters
Mary Riddick................................................Senior Sabot Fleet Champion
Mike Van Dyke (Crew) ................................. Transpac Barn Door 2017
Pat McCormick ............................................ Cal 20 Fleet Champion
Nicolas Mueller ............................................ Alamitos bay fleet Champs (Opti)
Nigel Brownett ............................................. Key West 2017 Flying Tiger
Nigel Brownett (Crew) ................................. San Diego NOOD 2017 Viper
Robert Marcus ............................................. LBRW Schock 35
.................................................................... LBRW Schock 35 West Coast Championships

Shawn Colley .............................................. Beach to Bay CFJ
Thomas Dobson (Crew) .............................. Beach to Bay CFJ
Tim Carter ...................................................San Diego NOOD 2017 Viper
Rich Vaught .................................................E-22 Alamitos Bay Fleet 18 Championship
Bob Bishop ..................................................E-22 Alamitos Bay Fleet 18 Championship-Crew
Victoria Messano .........................................Beach to Bay Sabot C
William Mueller ............................................ Beach to Bay Sabot Laser Radial
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the fleetshails from

...from page 5answer #36rules

Yellow, the right-of-way boat is penalized under rule 16.1, Changing Course. When Yellow changes course at position
2, in response to the wind shift, she is required by rule 16.1 to give Blue room to keep clear. At position 2, Blue has
nowhere to go and cannot keep-clear of Yellow. Blue breaks rule 10, Opposite Tacks, but is exonerated under rule

21, Exoneration, because Yellow breaks rule 16.1. Yellow also breaks rule 14, Avoiding Contact, but as the right-of-way
boat, is exonerated under rule 14(b) as she did not cause damage or injury.

Mark Townsend

Happy Holiday’s ABYC Sailors from the Cal 20 Fleet

Cal 20’s have been enjoying our Fall sailing season with the recent Halloween and Turkey Day
regattas hosted by ABYC.   The Ives brothers (Jeff and Keith) have been sailing well having won the
Halloween and Turkey Day regattas respectively.   John Merchant sailing with his regular crew Rob

Fuller sailed well at the Halloween Regatta as well
coming in second just one point behind Jeff Ives.   At
the Turkey Day Regatta, Keith Ives and Chuck
Stevens continued their winning ways following their
big win at the CBYC Class Champs in September.  
Keith and Chuck are incredibly consistent and fast on
all points of sail.   Stu Robertson (MBYC) with crew
Scott Atwood (ABYC) sailed well to a second place
finish with the son and father team of Mike and Ron
Wood sailing to a third place finish at Turkey Day.  
Other ABYC Cal 20’s seen at these regattas include
the Kuritz family, Jerry Montgomery sailing with Dave
Kofahl, and Cathy Black-Smith and crew Todd.

We have three upcoming Cal 20 events for
December to finish off the year.  Our annual Holiday
party will be on Friday, Dec. 8 at a private residence
on the peninsula.   Per our custom, this is a BYOB
affair with the fleet sponsoring a catered dinner.   We
also ask that sailors bring an unwrapped toy for local
Long Beach kids.   The next day will feature the Long
Beach Yacht Club hosted Fun Run which is sailed inside Alamitos Bay at the turning basin.  This event consistently
draws 10 - 15 Cal 20’s for close knit tactical racing.   And we will close out the season with the Boxing Day Regatta on
Dec. 30.    Cal 20’s have done well at this pursuit race in recent years with several top 10 finishes.

Best wishes to all our ABYC sailors this holiday season!

The donation of your old sails to the Alamitos Bay
Sailing Foundation is tax deductible.  If you would
like a letter acknowledging your donation, please
leave your name and contact information taped to
your donated sails or with the front office or contact
Jennifer Golison at jen@golison.com.



sou’wester • december 2017 • page 11

the fleetshails from

p

Lido de Luna Recap
          This year’s event was a fun day on the water
        sailing the bay in the Pirate treasure hunt for
         clues.

Windy conditions made sailing exciting with 4 to 6
persons per boat.  While searching for treasures

some Lidos crashed a wedding party at the LBYC guest dock while
sleeping Lido Pirates found their Lido had been hijacked and tied
up to another dock. You never know what will happen with Fleet 6
under a Lido de Luna full moon, but this year it included a marriage
proposal! Congratulations to Deby St. John and Jack Johnson on
your engagement.

Thank you John Gresham and Christina Hall for organizing
this event and to Dana and Sam Bell for preparing the dinner.

Kathy Reed
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dinner by the baym o r e ...from page 5
Lori VanSkyhock  photos
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Sunday,  
January 14, 2018

 Enjoy a fantastic  
Fiesta Brunch on  

the Upper Deck from  
9:00 am to noon, 

followed by the NFL  
playoff game on  

our big screen TV.

Watch for details

ll
a



L
Join your friends 

at ABYC
PotLuck Competition 

Game Board 
Popcorn 

Big Screen TV 
Entertainment

WATCH FOR  
FURTHER DETAILS

ar
ty

Sunday, February 4


